Town of Mazomanie Joint Land Plan and Board Meeting 
Minutes 

May 5, 2014
Call to order/Proof of Posting. The meeting was called to order by Board Chairman Fred Wolf at 7:00pm. Present from the Commission were Andy Olson, Aaron Tigert and Don Wallace.  Present from the Town Board were Wolf, Carrie Richard, Stan Beuthin, Dan Behringer and Clerk Maria Van Cleve.  Immediately following calling the meeting to order, Chairman Wolf handed over chairing the meeting to Commissioner Olson. The meeting was posted: May 2, 2014 and published May 1, 2014

Approval of Land Plan meeting minutes from April 7, 2014. Motion to approve by Wallace, second by Tigert.  Approved 3-0.
Discussion with Mike Olah (6608 Shower Road) regarding purchase of one piece of property and transferring a development right from another property for the purpose of building a new home.  Olah attended the meeting and described his family’s history in the area.  He noted that while his father owns land in the Town of Roxbury he could not get approval to build there.  He would like to build in the Town of Mazomanie and to this end would like to investigate the purchase of a parcel on Shower Road currently owned by Evan and Linda McAteer. He would also like to buy a building site from Rick Kindschi and transfer it to the McAteer property. The McAteer property is characterized by somewhat steep and wooded terrain. Olah handed out a map showing a potential driveway with a 12.5% slope and a home site in the middle of the property (on level ground) on the top of the hill.  Commissioners stressed that the 12% slope is a pretty strict limit.  Mike says he could potentially make the grade 12%.  Olson asked the commissioners if they thought this would work and there was general agreement that if the driveway could be at 12% and there was a shared driveway agreement with Donnie Kirch, the Commission would favor the idea.  Olah asked to be on the Plan Commission agenda next month.  
Linda Kirch was not on the agenda but had some questions for the Commission regarding her property on Dunlap Hollow. She owns 11 acres that is zoned A1-ex (and is thereby non-conforming).  She would like to build a barn with a residence attached because she lives with 2 disabled adults (relatives) and she is also recently diagnosed with a serious medical condition.  Linda would like to stay in her home and the barn/residence could be a possible living space for a care-taker. As a matter of rule, since there are no available building sites on the Kirch property, this would not be allowed.  However Commissioners felt that it would be in Linda’s best interest to go (in person) to Dane County and see if there could be an exception made for her situation. If Dane County would agree to an exception, the Commission would probably  also agree to it as long as Linda’s parcel was deed restricted so that the second house could not be split off and sold as a separate dwelling.
The Town of Mazomanie does not have responsibility for zoning within its borders.  Zoning rules and Ordinances are passed and enforced at the County level.  Dane County Towns have the option of denying ordinance amendments, but little other power when it comes to the promulgation of zoning rules that affect Town residents.  Increasingly the Town has been unsatisfied with the balance of power that is built into its relationship with Dane County Zoning.
Specific instances of disagreement are:
1.  Rezone of Dennis Kirch property on Shower Road –Both the Commission and the Town Board voted to approve the Kirch map without inclusion of a resource protection corridor on the Certified Survey Map but Dane County  Zoning would not approve the re-zone unless the corridor was included.  If the Town stood firm and denied the re-zone due to inclusion of the resource protection corridor on the CSM then a resident would be denied a re-zone.  The Town was forced to approve the CSM but did so under protest.

2.  The Town approved a transfer of development right from a Dennis Kirch property at the corner of Hwy 78 and Dunlap Hollow to new home site on Kirch property on Shower Road.  The County denied the transfer so the transfer was ultimately denied.
 3.  The County has proposed a “resource protection map” that includes the 500 year flood plain, hydric soils and steep slopes.  Future development would be prohibited in these areas.  The Land Plan Commission and Town Board are unanimously opposed to this map.  The Town would like the map to serve as a guide rather than an absolute rule.  Given the topography of the Town of Mazomanie and its location in the historic Wisconsin River Valley, development in the Town of Mazomanie would be severely hindered were this map approved.  Dane County held a public hearing on the proposed map but only a fraction of potentially affected property owners were notified.  It seems that the County is determined to approve the map and the Town will have very little say in its implementation. 
4.  In the past there has been ambiguous interpretation of zoning rules.  The Town approved the construction of a shed for resident Andy Olson only to have it denied by Dane County Zoning who stated that according to its interpretation of zoning ordinances, even though Olson owns 16 acres of land, his house is small and an outbuilding could be not be larger than 50% of the principal residence.  Without the Town’s knowledge, at some point, the interpretation changed.  In the meantime the Town denied a site plan for construction of a shed (due to the 50% rule) for a resident who was then told by Dane County that he could build the shed. 
5.  There has been considerable anecdotal reporting of variable responses to zoning questions depending on who (amongst zoning staff) is asked the question. 
6.  The Town updated its Land Plan in May 2012.  At the time, members of both the Land Plan Commission and the Board were in unanimous agreement as to what the Plan would mean to residents in terms of property use.  Dane County Zoning’s interpretation of various parts of the Plan (especially in regards to the Town’s nascent TDR program) was not at all what the Town intended.  Yet their interpretation was accepted and enforced. 
Both members of the Board and Land Plan Commission agreed that the relationship between Dane County and the Town Board is unequal and does not adequately represent the interests of Town residents.  The Town of Mazomanie will work towards changing the relationship.

To that end, the Town of Mazomanie will consider rejoining the Dane County Towns Association in order to have a voice in an organization that, of late, has become a catalyst for demanding change in the balance of power between the Towns in Dane County and County government.  From the Plan Commission there was motion to recommend that the Town of Mazomanie rejoin the Dane County Towns Association by Tigert, second by Wallace.  Approved 3-0.  From the Board there was a motion by Behringer, second by Beuthin, that the Town of Mazomanie join the Wisconsin Towns Association. Approved. 3-0.   Representatives to the Dane County Towns Association will be Wolf from the Board and Tigert from the Plan Commission.  Additionally both representatives agreed to find someone to go in their stead if they are unable to attend.  

There was discussion regarding how the Town of Mazomanie can best affect change.  It was agreed that attending the Towns Association meetings would help identify individuals and other Towns that might have similar concerns. 
In the meantime, Van Cleve will contact Renee Lauber (Chair of the Resource Protection Committee) and see where the resource protection issue stands particularly in regards to a timeline for passage.  Also Van Cleve will continue to keep “the Town’s relationship with Dane County” on the agenda for the foreseeable future and will invite the new Dane County Supervisor Abigale Wuest to the next meeting where it is discussed.  
Finally, Board members and Commissioners realize that the Comprehensive Land Plan, while recently updated, needs further scrutiny/revision in order to make it less ambiguous and more reflective the intentions of the Town especially with regards to the Transfer of Development Rights Program and problems associated with the proposed resource protection corridor.  Time is of the essence.  From the Commission there was a motion by Tigert to recommend that the Board appoint a sub-committee to meet bi-weekly in order to revise the Plan.  Second by Wallace.   Approved 3-0.  It was agreed that a simple change that the Board could make right now would be to extend the sunset provision of the Transfer of Development Rights Program for another two years.  Van Cleve will add this and appointment of a sub-committee to the Board agenda on May 12. 
Next regular meeting:  June 2, 2014
Adjourned at 8:55pm
Maria Van Cleve, Clerk, twnmazo@gmail.com
